


The regular meeting of the Orderville Town Board was held Wednesday, May 7, 2025, at 7:00 p.m. in the basement of the Orderville Town Office.  
Those present were:  Mayor Lyle Goulding, Council Members: Susan Esplin, Marianne Leigh, Shaun Sharkey, and Rory Hatch.
Employees present Chelcie Cox -Treasurer, Breanna Crofts-Town Clerk, Chris Esplin -Building Inspector and Verl Sawyer – Public Works Director. 
Public present: Paul Anderson, Blaine Worrell, Tyana Collins, Shanna Frost, Lindsey Millard, Bart Millard, Brittney & David Johnson, Merlin Figgins, Jessica Sawyer, Kourtney Millard, Shanda Frost, Lexi Jones, Stacy Figgins, Cody Marchant, Jake Millard, Riley Anderson, Lance Maxwell, Emalene Lake, Marvin Hoyt, Nick Hoyt, Owen Hoyt, Jason & K-Lee Sorensen, Julie Millard, Micah & Julie Young, Kellie Frost, Ted & Lyndee Peterson, April Hoyt, Jim Hoyt, Lance & Karen Peterson, Jill Hoyt, Connie Crofts, Colene Brinkerhoff, Anthony Terrando, James & Brittany Hoyt, Kevin Chamberlain, Glen Chamberlain, Ursula Bullen, Earl Levanger, Easton & McKinlee Syrett, Russ & Kristie Gerard, Kelly & Laura Wilson, Bailey Sharkey, Eric & Tracie Hoyt, Ed & Ann Bolander, Alex & Vanessa Pavlides, Jessica & Bob Tait, Randy & Emily Roundy, Brandy Hoyt.
Mayor Lyle Goulding called the meeting to order.  Minutes of the April 2, 2025 regular meeting were reviewed. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the minutes. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.  Bills were presented for payment.  Rory Hatch motioned to pay the bills.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.
Public Comment: 

· Main topics: proposed new park and the fate of the American Legion (Veterans) building.
· Community members expressed strong support for the park, citing over $500,000 in grants and donations raised for the project.
· Concerns were raised about the historical and sentimental value of the Legion building, with some advocating for its preservation, relocation, or replacement.
· The American Legion's legal claim to the property was discussed, with some members requesting the property be deeded back to the Legion.
· Others emphasized the need for new recreational facilities for youth, noting the building's lack of use and the community's long-standing need for a new ball field.
· Suggestions included moving the building, creating a memorial park, or integrating veteran recognition into the new park.
· Parking and site logistics were discussed, with concerns about adequate parking for events.
· Updates on grant funding for the park were provided, including $200,000 from the state and $150,000 from the county.
· Offers of temporary meeting space for the Legion were made.
· The need for a timely decision was stressed to avoid losing grant funding.
BUSINESS:
1. CONSIDER FOR ADOPTION THE CULINARY WATER MASTER PLAN (CWMP) – SUNRISE ENGINEERING REP PAUL ANDERSON - Sunrise Engineering presented an updated master plan, including: Water usage analysis, growth projections, and system capacity. Recommended improvements over 5, 10, and 20-year windows (e.g., SCADA system upgrades, new well development, storage improvements). Financial analysis of user rates and impact fees. Shaun Sharkey motioned to adopt the Culinary Water Master Plan (CWMP) as presented. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

2. CONDIDER FOR ADOPTION THE WATER MANAGEMENT & CONSERVATION PLAN (WMCP) – SUNRISE ENGINEERING REP PAUL ANDERSON Sunrise Engineering presented a conservation plan which has funding requirements for another project going on in town. Orderville Town is right at the target numbers given by the State. The conservation measure to be put in place is to identify, work with and educate the top 1% users on how to reduce high usage. Rory Hatch motioned to adopt the Water Management & Conservation Plan (WMCP) as presented. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

3. DISCUSSION ON CROSSWALK AT CENTER STREET AND HIGHWAY 89 – UDOT REP CODY MARCHANT UDOT presented findings from a traffic and pedestrian study. Neither a traffic signal nor a marked crosswalk currently meets state warrants, but the location is close to thresholds. Safe Routes to School planning was recommended to strengthen the case for a crosswalk. Discussion included possible enhancements, signage, and alternative crossing solutions.

4. COMPLAINT/DISCUSSION ON OFF-ROAD VEHICLE USE ON HIGHWAY 89 RIGHT-OF-WAY Residents raised concerns about dust, safety, and trail deterioration. The board noted jurisdictional limitations but discussed possible speed restrictions and future changes with the upcoming bike path.

5. COMPLAINT/DISCUSSION OF PARKING ISSUES AT ZION FUEL UP/THE SHOP COFFEE CO Residents complained about insufficient parking, blocked driveways, and safety hazards. The board discussed possible signage (e.g., residential parking only), ordinance updates, and business compliance.

6. DISCUSSION OF CHANGING SOUP TOWN DAYS AND OR LAWN MOWER RACES TO A DIFFERENT DATE – SHANE FROST Discussion about moving the event from April (due to weather and scheduling conflicts) to September or Labor Day weekend. No decision made; to be placed on next month's agenda.

7. DISCUSS/APPROVE PROPOSED PARK SITE After much discussion the board agreed to approve the proposed park site at the Little League field, citing grant requirements and community benefit. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the proposed park site. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. Ayes: Susan Esplin, Rory Hatch, Shaun Sharkey, Marianne Leigh, Mayor Lyle Goulding. Motion carries with a vote of five to zero. 

8. DISCUSS/APPROVE RELOCATING, TEARING DOWN, OR LEAVING THE LEGION HALL After discussion, the board voted to tear down the American Legion Hall, with a commitment to provide alternative meeting space for the Legion and allow time for removal of items and possible preservation of building elements. Rory Hatch motioned to tear down the Legion Hall but cannot be before 6 weeks and provide a different meeting location for the American Legion. Susan Esplin seconded the motion. Ayes: Marianne Leigh, Rory Hatch, Susan Esplin, Mayor Lyle Goulding. Nays: Shaun Sharkey Motion carries four to one. 

9. CONSIDER TO APPROVE/DENY BID FOR EXCAVATION AT LITTLE LEAGUE FIELD FOR FUTURE PARK BY LAMB EXCAVATING Excavation bid for the park site was approved at $106,000. Marianne Leigh motioned to approve excavation bid for $106,000 upon receiving the written bid. Susan Esplin seconded the motion. Ayes: Rory Hatch, Shaun Sharkey, Marianne Leigh. Susan Esplin, Mayor Lyle Goulding. Motion carries with a vote of five to zero. 

10. DISCUSS/APPROVE BID FOR ORDERVILLE CEMETERY SPRINKLER SYSTEM INSTALL IN FY 2026 Susan Esplin motioned to approve bid for $48,500 for cemetery sprinkler system to be installed in FY 2026. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

11. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR ROBERT TAIT ON PARCEL O-4-78A-ANNEX, ORDERVILLE FOR USE OF OCCUPANTS LIVING IN A CAMP TRAILER FOR MORE THAN 2 WEEKS Susan Esplin motioned to approve with conditions set by Planning & Zoning and added a 6-month limit, and if Bob must return the filing fee will be waived. Shaun Sharkey seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.  

12. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL/DENIAL A RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ORDERVILLE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR DAVID JARDINE AT 411 SQUAWBERRY CIR, ORDERVILLE FOR USE OF HOME AS A VACATION RENTAL Recommendation of approval came from the Orderville Planning & Zoning Commission. Rory Hatch motioned to approve the conditional use permit for David Jardine at 411 Squawberry Circle for use of home as a short-term rental. Marianne Leigh seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.

13. RATIFICATION OF BUSINESS LICENSE: AF UTV REPAIR LLC – ANTHONY FROST Marianne Leigh motioned to ratify business license AF UTV Repair LLC. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 

14. CONSIDER FOR APPROVAL THE FOLLOWING BUSINESS LICENSES:                                                                                                   
· THE VUE ZION CABIN – ANTHONY TERRANDO 
· SQUAWBERRY CIRCLE 75 LLC – DAVID JARDINE
Susan Esplin motioned to approve The Vue Zion Cabin and Squawberry Circle 75 LLC business licenses as presented. Shaun Sharkey seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries.

· AMERICAN YOUTH PATRIOTS’ ACADEMY LLC – KELLY WILSON
Marianne Leigh motioned to approve the American Youth Patriots Academy LLC upon the agreement given by Kelly Wilson. Rory Hatch seconded the motion. All were in favor. Motion carries. 


DEPARTMENT BUSINESS:

Streets and Roads – No business. 
Parks, Recreation, and Cemeteries – No business. 
Buildings and Fire Department – Chief Earl Levanger shared about the new state law (House Bill 48) will require the town to adopt a wildland-urban interface code, affecting property assessments and fire safety requirements.
Water Department – No business. 
Administration –Ashely Chamberlain asked if the $1000 scholarship could be awarded to 2 students at $500 instead of 1 student at $1000. Board approved splitting the scholarship up.  Ordinance Work meeting reschedule for July. Budget work meeting scheduled for May 13th at 4:00.
Other necessary items – No business. 
Executive Session – No business. 


ADJOURN Shaun Sharkey motioned that the meeting be adjourned.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.



On June 4, 2025, Rory Hatch motioned to approve these minutes.  Marianne Leigh seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carries.





